Meeting held on 19.2.14 at Wordsworth Bookshop, Penrith
Attendees:- Peter Dicken, Peter Clarke, Nigel Jenkins, John Bodger, Geoff Rockcliff-King, Christine Sutherland, Maureen Ward, Peter Ward. 
Apologies: Chris Cant
Guests:  Karen Mitchell and Alan  Charlton with apologies from guest Mark Lloyd.
Introductions. Alan and Karen introduced themselves to the group. In South Lakes the Transition Group and SLACC  had combined but had lost some activists along the way. As with PACT, SLACC has a small core group of 4/5 people, but with a lot wider membership group who pay £10 membership fee. The establishment of the Green party in the area also presents a further challenge to membership.  
Alan had been a engineer, teacher and worker in Local Government. Currently self employed in the area of  Community Led Solutions. Key areas of work include permaculture, local food systems, natural buildings  and creative crafts. 
What should the transition message be? 
The general consensus was that the message should be broader, more encompassing than peak oil and climate change. It was felt that as a minimum it should be about the depletion of the world resources.  Alan fed in a couple of ideas 
· Rob Hopkins is now apparently talking about scaling up and the need to make a bigger/ political impact.
· He was also convinced that younger people were keen to see change so that climate change was mitigated. Again raises the point that this is an audience with which we have had little engagement. 
John mentioned how we had sought to use key speakers to both raise awareness and stimulate debate (Paul Allen). It was concluded however that Peter C’s approach had a lot of merit. This started with the initial interaction with the individual, be it food, energy etc and then bringing the conversation round to the role of PACT and the activities it undertook.    
How do we increase Community Engagement?
This was recognised as a problem by all. The majority still do not see climate change as a major issue albeit that the recent adverse weather events had brought this issue back onto the front pages of newspapers. As Alan had indicated the young saw this as a major issue but currently did not have a voice.   Alan felt that there was benefit in trying to engage with small communities, streets, estates etc  rather than whole towns. Arthur Street was   mentioned as an example of where this had worked in the 80’s/90’s in Penrith. It was recognized that a traditional top down approach did not build social capital but it was also recognised that this might still be the more effective way of driving change. 
The reality is that people are busy and activities are often squeezed out by other pressures. However working with communities, understanding what is happening on the ground is a good starting point (Community Plan) or Alan suggested an Economic Resilience Action Plan. G R-K pointed out that some communities would never be resilient and this needed to be recognised. KM indicated that the SLACC approach was to identify issues and then try and get to a tipping point so gathered their own momentum.  NJ indicated that PACT tried through initiatives to punch above weight.
Could we be more effective if had paid staff? 
Examples of where this had worked in a number of transition groups, Brampton and Carlisle were local examples. There are logistical things to consider like offices or home working etc. There was also a danger that whilst giving an initial boost to a project or initiative care needs to be taken to ensure it is sustainable in the longer term. It was also recognised that time would still be required to bring the person up to speed and support initiative. KM indicated that SLACC had not been particularly successful with grant funding but they did raise £1000 a year in membership fees. For this the members got a newsletter which took about a day to prepare. It was also mentioned that SLACC had developed 8 stunt bikes which could be used to power a film or Christmas lights. These were for hire but transport would be required.   
Local Currency
KM then outlined her ideas for a Cumbrian local currency. She saw that it should be Cumbrian based rather than simply for the Lake District as she wanted all communities to benefit. The idea had originally be presented at a meeting of the Kendal Forward but they had been shouted out of the room. Since then visits had been made to Bristol - they had issued a local currency and were willing to help other communities do this through a franchised approach. The cost was about £40k which included a digital payment scheme using texts. The money, or more correctly vouchers, had an expiry date and this was a way of generating income as the pound equivalent of  any unredeemed local currency was “profit” to the scheme. KM had also been in touch with Prof Jem Bendell from the University of Cumbria (http://www.cumbria.ac.uk/Courses/SubjectAreas/IFLAS/ResearchAlt.aspx) His take was that a business to business credit trading scheme could be run in parallel. In Switzerland this accounted for 34% of trade although quite how HMRC would react to this was not clear. There was the possibility of arranging an event on this topic either as a stand alone initiative or as part of a Northern Transition Event. There was support for this initiative from several of the attendees.
There was a general discussion about evidence to show that this actually had a beneficial effect on the local economy. No one was aware if this existed.   
Benefit of a North West Transition Conference.  
There was a general view that such an event would need to reflect a need within the various transition groups. There was no indication that anyone would attend such an event but there was a lot of support for these more informal discussions. 
NJ thanked everyone for their input and contribution particularly Karen and Alan.  
